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Meetings of the Boards of Directors of Massachusetts Development Finance Agency (“MassDevelopment” or the “Agency”) and the MassDevelopment/Saltonstall Building Redevelopment Corporation (“M/SBRC”) were held Thursday, February 12, 2015, at MassDevelopment’s offices, 99 High Street, Boston, Massachusetts, pursuant to notice duly given.

The Chair welcomed everyone and, noting the presence of a quorum, he called the meetings to order at 10:02 a.m.  He asked if there were any guests present and the guests introduced themselves.
[Secretary’s Note:  All matters below are matters that were before the MassDevelopment Board except those specifically indicated as being before the M/SBRC Board.]
[Secretary’s Note:  The paragraph numbers below refer to Tab numbers in the materials for the February Boards and Committees meetings.]
Minutes

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was acting in its capacity as the Agency Board of Directors and the M/SBRC Board of Directors simultaneously.]

1.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of Minutes (January 15, 2015)

The Chair asked for a vote to approve the Open Session Minutes of the January 15, 2015 Agency Board and M/SBRC Board Meetings and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOICE VOTED:  That the Boards of Directors of MassDevelopment and M/SBRC approve the Minutes of the January 15, 2015 Board Meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was now acting solely in its capacity as the Agency Board.]

2.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of Executive Session Minutes (January 15, 2015)

Noting that the Board Secretary has advised that the matters in those minutes are not completed matters and that any comments regarding the Executive Session Minutes must be reserved for Executive Session, the Chair asked if there were any questions or comments on the Executive Session Minutes in Tab 2 of the Board materials, and there were none.  Therefore, he asked for a vote to approve the Minutes of the Executive Session of the January 15, 2015 Agency Board Meeting and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOICE VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the Executive Session Minutes of its January 15, 2015 Board Meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  For the following item, it was noted that the Board was now acting solely in its capacity as the M/SBRC Board.]

3.  VOICE VOTE – Approval of M/SBRC Executive Session Minutes (January 15, 2015)

Noting that the Board Secretary has advised that the matters in those minutes are not completed matters and that any comments regarding the Executive Session Minutes must be reserved for Executive Session, the Chair asked if there were any questions or comments on the Executive Session Minutes in Tab 3 of the Board materials, and the Vice Chair noted that there are comments and it was agreed that this item would be reserved for the March meeting, and no vote was taken at this time.
President/CEO’s Report

Commenting on the recent and ongoing inclement weather and snow totals, Ms. Jones advised that the work of MassDevelopment continues to move forward with many staff members working from home when conditions, including states of emergency, have made it impossible to get to the Agency’s office(s).  She reported that Devens has received 86 inches of snow to date this winter and the DPW has done a fantastic job.  The Agency’s snow removal budget for Devens of $72,000 for this year is almost exhausted; however, this budget was set last Spring when fuel costs were much higher, so savings have been realized in that regard.  When Board members expressed concerns about snow loads on roofs in Devens, Mr. Greene advised that staff is working with tenants to address such concerns.  To date, there have been no roof collapses in Devens related to snow accumulations.  In addition, Ms. Jones announced that the Agency has hired Thatcher Kezer, the former mayor of Amesbury, to fill the position of Senior Vice President of Devens Operations; he is expected to begin his new role in the next few weeks.  Lastly, negotiations with an interested buyer are ongoing with respect to a significant manufacturing project considering several Massachusetts locations, including Devens, known as Project Magnolia, the further discussion of which Ms. Jones noted is reserved for Executive Session today.
Ms. Jones reported, with respect to recent events, that she attended the first meeting of the Office of Economic Adjustment (OEA) grant steering committee, at which there was good conversation regarding the significant number of defense contracts involved in manufacturing.  She spoke at the recent EBC Ninth Annual Construction and Demolition Materials Regional Summit, where the discussion focused on wood demolition debris issues.  Ms. Jones participated in an Urban Land Institute Trustees Global Leadership summit in Paris last week.  She also attended a MassChallenge event, at which was announced an upcoming ribbon-cutting for the new MassChallenge makerspace, which will occur this Spring.  Invitations will be sent to Board members soon.  MassDevelopment is supporting the makerspace through the Advanced Manufacturing Futures Fund.
There then ensued a discussion regarding recent budget cuts by Governor Baker that will have an impact upon the Agency.  Ms. Jones advised that the Governor has eliminated the remaining $1.5 million in funding for the Transformative Development Initiative (“TDI”), as well as $700,000 in funding for the Military Task Force.  She noted, with respect to the latter, that MassDevelopment has already incurred $150,000 in spending on workforce training, but that an additional $350,000 is needed for defense sector expenses.  Among other budget cuts of note are two items that are listed in the Administration’s budget as belonging to MassDevelopment, but which are not Agency programs:  the BDC Capital program and the Brownfields Insurance Program.  Ms. Canter said the Brownfields Insurance Program will exhaust its funding by mid-September 2015.
Ms. Jones advised that staff partakes in ongoing conversations with the Administration regarding the budget and funding.  Mr. Porter felt it is important for more discussions at Board and/or Committee meetings to make clear the priorities of MassDevelopment’s mission and message to the legislature.  Noting that it is not an indictment of any of the programs receiving cuts in funding, but rather a necessity of operations, the Chair advised of the potential for additional budget cuts to come in 2016.
[Secretary’s Note:  Mr. Dolan arrived during the above report and took his seat at the table at 10:21 a.m.]

GENERAL MATTERS
4.  MassDevelopment FY2015 2nd Quarter Financial Results.  Ms. Kalinowski presented details of the Agency’s Quarterly Financial Results on pps. 3 – 10 of the Report at Tab 4, noting that supporting information could be found on the remaining pages of the Report and indicating she is available to answer any questions the Board may have.  Overall, net assets increased by $3.9 million for the first six months of FY2015 with a variance of $15.6 million largely due to favorable expenses, most of which are timing related.  In addition to lower levels of cash used in operating activities, a lower level of cash was used in investing activities.  Capital spending in Devens, Taunton, and Real Estate investment activities are reported based on timing.  Ms. Kalinowski reviewed the Agency-wide statement of revenues and expenses (p. 4), noting total Agency revenues were $55.4 million with offsetting expenses of $51.2 resulting in excess revenues of $3.9 million as noted.
5.  Finance Programs Closed Projects Summary Report – FY2015 – 1st and 2nd Quarters.  For information purposes only, the Agency’s Finance Programs Closed Projects Summary Report – FY2015 – 1st and 2nd Quarters is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
Strategic Planning

6.  MassDevelopment FY2015 Strategic Themes and Business Plan Goals.  For information purposes only, the Agency’s Strategic Themes and Business Plan Goals is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
7 and 8.  MassDevelopment FY2015 2nd Quarter Scorecard Review and MassDevelopment FY2015 Business Plan – Mid-Year Progress Update.  Mr. McGrail referred to the handout, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting, and recapped for new Board members the Agency’s top strategic themes:  to support economic growth; build regional competitiveness; and build organizational excellence.  Mr. McGrail reviewed in further detail the Scorecard for Theme 1, including an explanation of the chart and its numbers and columns.  He included a brief description of the remaining Themes, noting that the details for each could be found in the handout.  He invited questions and feedback from Board members.
Mr. Abromowitz wanted to know whether there was any role for MassDevelopment in connection with the efforts to secure a bid for the Olympics in 2024; Ms. Jones advised there is no role for the Agency to date in these efforts.

Communications

9.  Media Report (January 2015).  For information purposes only, the Selected Press Clips, Media Report, and Web Statistics for January are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of these items took place.

Bond Transactions

10.  HUD’s Rental Assistance Demonstration (“RAD”) Program – Presentation by Tony Fracasso, MassDevelopment and Margaret Donnelly Moran, Cambridge Housing Authority.  Calling attention to the information provided, Mr. Fracasso gave an overview of the RAD program, which was created to give public housing authorities a financing tool to preserve and improve public housing properties and to address the nationwide backlog of deferred maintenance of these properties, including HUD’s five points of related emphasis.  He stated that HUD’s original authorizing statute limited the total number of public housing conversions and certain other projects to 60,000 units.  The FY2015 appropriations bill enacted by Congress more than tripled this number by increasing the cap from 60,000 to 185,000 units.
Mr. Fracasso introduced Margaret Donnelly Moran of the Cambridge Housing Authority, who thanked Board members for their time and delivered a brief presentation regarding CHA and the RAD program.  Ms. Moran was pleased to note CHA’s first partnership with MassDevelopment in connection with the Putnam Gardens project, which closed in September 2014.  At the conclusion of Ms. Moran’s presentation, Mr. Kronish asked questions about the commitment to the RAD program and the population it serves.  Ms. Moran advised that the program has a twenty year commitment, subject to appropriations; she noted the availability of the program to anyone that falls below 60% AMI.
The Chair asked why this type of partnership existed between CHA and MassDevelopment and not between CHA and DHCD, and Ms. Jones clarified that MassDevelopment provides bond financing and tax credits for projects of this nature.

11.  Bond Detail Memorandum.  Mr. Chilton noted that the revised Resolution of the proposed bond issuance for the Seven Hills project (Tab 17) has been removed from consideration.  He then advised that allocations regarding volume cap were issued by the Executive Office of Administration and Finance (“ANF”) yesterday and he was pleased to announce that MassDevelopment received allocations of $100 million for industrial development bonds and $210 million for rental housing bonds.  He advised of a hold-back of $125 million at ANF and noted that the Agency hopes to ask for additional volume cap soon.
Mr. Kronish expressed his pleasure at seeing a bond issuance of a small nature to the Massachusetts Historical Society (Tab 16), noting that he would like to see a study regarding these smaller bond issuances, including the identity of the borrowers, the rates, length of terms, and descriptions of projects involved.  He admitted his aim is to obtain information regarding what support systems are available to smaller borrowers.  Ms. Jones noted that staff would investigate this request and put together a briefing for discussion at a future Board meeting.
The Chair then asked if there were any recusals on the upcoming bond votes, and there were several, as follows:
Mr. Holmes disclosed to the Board that Simmons College is a client of the consulting and investment firm of Cambridge Associates, at which he is employed.  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed bond issuance for Simmons College (Tab 16) and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on that matter.
Mr. Kronish disclosed to the Board that he has prior involvement with the development project in connection with the proposed bond issuance for CranCarp Limited Partnership.  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and votes on the proposed bond issuance and issuance of LIHTCs for CranCarp Limited Partnership (Tabs 30 and 35) and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on those matters.

Mr. Porter disclosed to the Board that the law firm of Mintz, Levin, Cohn, Ferris, Glovsky and Popeo, P.C. (“Mintz”), of which he is a member, currently represents or previously represented, in either the matters before the Board or in other matters, parties involved in the proposed bond issuances for Miss Hall’s School (Tab 13), Simmons College (Tab 18) and MCPHS University (Tab 19).  In addition, a colleague of Mr. Porter’s sits on the Board of the purchaser of the proposed bond issuance for CranCarp Limited Partnership (Tabs 30 and 35).  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussions, deliberation, and votes on these bond issuances and issuance of LIHTCs and leave the room during the deliberation and votes on these matters.
It was noted that due to the recusals on the proposed bond issuances for Simmons College (Tab 18) and CranCarp Limited Partnership (Tabs 30 and 35), there is no quorum to vote on these matters today.  Ms. Jones and Ms. Delorier advised that a Special Board meeting may be scheduled for February 23, 2015 for these matters.
The Chair advised that the Board would vote on the approvals and findings for the matters in Tabs 12 – 35, except Tabs 18, 30 and 35 as noted above, to be considered following the opportunity for discussion, pursuant to Section 8 of Chapter 23G of the General Laws, as amended.

Bonds:  Official Action Approvals 

Official Action Projects without Volume Cap Request
12.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Alma Del Mar Charter School and/or Alma Del Mar Foundation, Inc., in New Bedford, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $12,000,000.

13.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Miss Hall’s School, Inc., in Pittsfield, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $10,000,000.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from this matter, Mr. Porter left the room and did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.  He returned to the meeting room after completion of the above vote.]

14.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Schools for Children, Inc., in Arlington, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $3,980,000.

15.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Bay State Community Services, Inc., in Quincy, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $2,800,000.

16.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of The Massachusetts Historical Society, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $1,500,000.

Official Action Projects with Volume Cap Request
None.
Bonds:  Final Approvals

Final Approval Projects without Volume Cap Request
17.  This transaction was removed from consideration.

18.  No vote was taken on this matter today.

19.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of MCPHS University, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $50,000,000 (Official Action and Final Approval (“OA/FA”)).

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from this matter, Mr. Porter left the room and did not participate in any discussion, deliberation, or vote on the matter.  He returned to the meeting room after completion of the above vote.]

20.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of KIPP Lynn Fund, Inc., in Lynn, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt and Taxable Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $21,000,000 (OA/FA).

21.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of KIPP Boston Fund, Inc., in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $18,500,000.

22.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Endicott College, in Beverly, Massachusetts, for the issuance of 501(c)(3) Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $18,000,000.

23.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Excel Academy Charter School, in Boston, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $16,500,000.

Final Approval Projects with Volume Cap Request
24.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Newtowne Court LLC, in Cambridge, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $60,000,000.

25.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Washington Elms LLC, in Cambridge, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $37,000,000.

26.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of New Hadley LLC, in Haverhill, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $22,000,000.

27.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of 35 Green Street LLC, in Malden, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt IDB Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $10,000,000.

28.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Bianco, Inc. and Bianco White LLC, in Lynn, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt IDB Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $7,268,000 (OA/FA).

29.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Woodrow Wilson Court LLC, in Cambridge, Massachusetts, for the issuance of Tax-Exempt Bonds to finance such project in an amount not to exceed $7,000,000.

30.  No vote was taken on this matter today.

Low Income Housing Tax Credits (“LIHTC”) Bond Issuer Tax Code Findings
31.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Newtowne Court LLC, in Cambridge, Massachusetts, making findings regarding and for providing assistance for an annual allocation by DHCD of federal LIHTCs.

32.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Washington Elms LLC, in Cambridge, Massachusetts, making findings regarding and for providing assistance for an annual allocation by DHCD of federal LIHTCs.

33.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of New Hadley LLC, in Haverhill, Massachusetts, making findings regarding and for providing assistance for an annual allocation by DHCD of federal LIHTCs.

34.  Upon motion duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves and adopts the resolution attached and part of these minutes regarding:

a project of Woodrow Wilson Court LLC, in Cambridge, Massachusetts, making findings regarding and for providing assistance for an annual allocation by DHCD of federal LIHTCs.

35.  No vote was taken on this matter today.

Standing Board Committee Reports

Manufacturing & Defense Sectors Committee

It was noted that the Manufacturing & Defense Sectors Committee meeting of February 10, 2015 was cancelled due to the weather.
36.  List of Advanced Manufacturing Program Initiatives.  For information purposes only, the list of grants awarded in connection with Advanced Manufacturing Futures Program Initiatives is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the list took place.

Origination & Credit Committee

It was noted that the Origination & Credit Committee meeting of February 10, 2015 was cancelled due to the weather.

37.  Minutes of Prior Meeting.  For information purposes only, the minutes of the January 13, 2015 Origination & Credit Committee meeting are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the minutes took place.

Lending

38.  Delegated Authority Report for Loan Approvals (December 2014).  For information purposes only, the Delegated Authority Report regarding Loans is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the Report took place.
39.  VOTE – KIPP Boston Fund, Inc. – $2,740,000 Charter School Loan Guarantee
Ms. Golonka explained this request for a loan guarantee for funding to construct and relocate to a new four-story school building and gymnasium in Mattapan, which will house the School’s existing middle grades 5 through 7, as well as a new elementary school for grades K through 4, and assist with prior debt.  Mr. Kronish indicated that he had questions of a financial nature regarding this project, and further discussion of the matter was reserved for Executive Session, and the vote on this matter was postponed until later in the meeting.
Community Development

40.  Delegated Authority Report for Community Development Approvals (December 2014).  For information purposes only, the Community Development Delegated Authority Report is attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the Report took place.
41.  Minutes of Cultural Facilities Fund Advisory Committee Meetings.  For information purposes only, the minutes of the August 27, 2014 and January 14, 2015 Cultural Facilities Fund Advisory Committee meetings are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of these minutes took place.

42.  VOTE – Cultural Facilities Fund – Award of Round 7 Grants 

Ms. Conway briefly described the history of the Cultural Facilities Fund (“CFF”) and, when asked, she noted that the contract from ANF for these funds has not yet been received for this current round of grants, but the Board has in the past voted approval of the grants contingent upon receipt of funds; she noted further that there are no indications that this funding will not be realized.  When Mr. Porter suggested considering delegating authority of these grant approvals to MassDevelopment staff, he was advised of statutory requirements for Board approval.

The Chair then asked if there were any recusals on the upcoming grant votes, and there were several, as follows:

In the interest of full disclosure, Mr. Ash informed the Board that his son attends Emerson College; however, he will participate in the discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed grant to Emerson College.

Mr. Abromowitz disclosed to the Board that the law firm of Goulston & Storrs, P.C., at which he is Of Counsel, currently represents Harvard College in other matters.  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed grant to Harvard College and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on this matter.

Mr. Cohen disclosed to the Board that his wife sits on the Board of Trustees of the American Repertory Theatre Company, Inc. and, therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed grant to ART and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on this matter.

Mr. Holmes disclosed to the Board that the following proposed grantees are clients of the consulting and investment firm of Cambridge Associates, at which he is employed:  Emerson College; Isabella Stuart Gardner Museum; Harvard College; JFK Library; Museum of Fine Arts; New England Conservatory of Music; Trustees of Reservations; and WGBH.  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed grants for these entities and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on these matters.

Mr. Porter disclosed to the Board that Mintz currently represents Harvard College in other matters.  Therefore, he will recuse himself from any discussion, deliberation, and vote on the proposed grant to Harvard College and leave the room during the deliberation and vote on this matter.

It was noted that due to the recusals on the proposed grant to Harvard College, there was no quorum to vote on this grant.

Noting the recusals as stated above, the Chair asked for a vote on the remaining proposed sixty-five (65) grants set forth on the vote in the Board materials in Tab 42 for which there are no recusals and, upon motions duly made and seconded, it was

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the recommendations of the CFF Advisory Group and awards grants to the Applicants, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated February 12, 2015, attached to and part of the minutes of this meeting, without voting on the grants for the American Repertory Theatre Company, Inc., Emerson College, Isabella Stuart Gardner Museum, Harvard College, JFK Library, Museum of Fine Arts, New England Conservatory of Music, Trustees of Reservations, and WGBH. 
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the recommendation of the CFF Advisory Group and awards a grant to the American Repertory Theatre Company, Inc., as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated February 12, 2015, attached to and part of the minutes of this meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from the matter of the American Repertory Theatre Company, Inc., Mr. Cohen left the room and did not participate in any discussion, deliberation or vote on this matter.  He returned to the meeting room upon completion of the above vote.]
[Secretary’s Note:  After the meeting, Mr. Cohen informed the Board Secretary that his wife no longer serves on the Board of Trustees of the American Repertory Theatre Company, Inc.]
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the recommendation of the CFF Advisory Group and awards grants to Emerson College; Isabella Stuart Gardner Museum; JFK Library; Museum of Fine Arts; New England Conservatory of Music; Trustees of Reservations; and WGBH, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated February 12, 2015, attached to and part of the minutes of this meeting.

[Secretary’s Note:  Having previously recused himself from the matters of Emerson College, Isabella Stuart Gardner Museum, JFK Library, Museum of Fine Arts, New England Conservatory of Music, Trustees of Reservations, and WGBH, Mr. Holmes left the room and did not participate in any discussions, deliberation or votes on these matters.  He returned to the meeting room upon completion of the above votes.]
43.  VOTE –
CFF Grant – Berkshire Carousel Project Change – Delegated Authority 

Noting the nature and history of this project, Ms. Conway briefly described this request to delegate authority to the Massachusetts Cultural Council and MassDevelopment to reassess the Berkshire Carousel project and approve modifications of the project if staff finds that these modifications meet the statutory and guideline requirements of the CFF program.  The Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment authorizes staff of the Massachusetts Cultural Council and the Agency to approve modifications of the Berkshire Carousel project, as outlined in the memorandum and the vote dated February 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.

44.  VOTE –
MassDevelopment/HEFA Trust – Community Health Center Grants, 2015 Round – Grant Awards 
Ms. Canter explained this request to recommend to the Trustees of the Trust that they approve twelve grants to be made to community health centers under the Community Health Center Grant Program for FY2015, as in prior years.  She described this annual request to fund infrastructure projects, which may include construction, renovation, equipment, furniture, or technology-related projects, for Community Health Centers.  She advised that 35 applications were received seeking $1.6 million in this round of funding; staff is recommending 12 grants totaling $500,000, which will include disbursement of funds to every region in the Commonwealth.

The Chair asked Board members to review the list of grant recipients under Tab 44; he then asked if there were any recusals, and there were none.  The Chair then asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment hereby recommends to the Trustees of the Trust that they approve the grants identified to be made to community health centers, as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated February 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.

Real Estate Development & Operations Committee

It was noted that the Real Estate Development & Operations Committee of February 10, 2015 was cancelled due to the weather.

45.  Minutes of Prior Meeting.  For information purposes only, the minutes of the January 13, 2015 Real Estate Development & Operations Committee meeting are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the minutes took place.

46.  Devens and Devens Environmental Updates.  For information purposes only, the Devens and Devens Environmental Updates are attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.  No discussion of the items took place.
47.  Statewide Real Estate Projects Updates.  Mr. Henderson noted that buyer’s due diligence is ongoing in connection with the proposed sale of 100 Cambridge Street.  Interested parties are bidding on property on Dever Drive in the Myles Standish Industrial Park Expansion area in Taunton.  In Devens, the developers of Village Green have submitted site plans to the Devens Enterprise Commission.

Ms. Haynes gave a brief update regarding the TDI, noting the potential of investments to be made.  She advised that meetings with interested parties have taken place and site visits and walk-throughs of the selected Development Districts are underway.  She noted that detailed updates will be forthcoming on a regular basis.

48.  Semi-Annual Real Estate Portfolio Review.  Discussion of this item was postponed until the next meeting of the Real Estate Development & Operations Committee.

49.  VOTE –
1550 Main Street, Springfield – Approval to Award Contract for Security Services
Mr. Weaver briefly explained this request to approve a new contract with the existing security firm Northeast Security, Inc., the low bidder selected pursuant to a public bidding process, to manage the security operations of 1550 Main Street, Springfield, for a one year term commencing on March 1, 2015, with two one-year extension options.  The Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously

VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the contract with Northeast Security, Inc., as outlined in the memorandum and vote dated February 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.
EXECUTIVE SESSION

The Chair then advised, at 11:40 a.m., that, pursuant to MGL Chapter 30A, the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment was going into Executive Session, following a roll call vote, which was taken and unanimously voted in favor, to discuss real property value and potential purchase and sales terms of land in Devens, the discussion of which in Open Session would have a detrimental effect on the Agency’s negotiating position.  The Chair instructed that all persons who are not Board members or staff involved in this matter to leave the room.  He noted that the Board will reconvene in Open Session following Executive Session.
[Executive Session held]

OPEN SESSION

Following the Executive Session, the Open Session of the MassDevelopment and M/SBRC Board meetings was resumed and the Chair reported that a discussion of Project Magnolia in Devens took place in Executive Session.
It was then noted that the Board was now acting in its capacity as the M/SBRC Board of Directors for a brief update regarding 100 Cambridge Street, Boston.
M/SBRC – 100 Cambridge Street Update.  Mr. Greene advised that the potential buyer and MassDevelopment have reached acceptable terms in connection with the purchase and sale; a deposit of $14 million has been received and is being held in escrow until the closing, which is scheduled for March 17, and no issues are anticipated.  The bonds interest rate swap agreement is expected to be terminated prior to the closing.
It was then noted that the Board was now acting in its capacity as the MassDevelopment Board of Directors for the following item.

39.  VOTE – KIPP Boston Fund, Inc. – $2,740,000 Charter School Loan Guarantee
Mr. Kronish reminded the Board that while he has questions of a financial nature regarding this project, he did not wish to delay the vote on this matter; he did not feel that his questions would preclude him from approving the transaction.  Therefore, the Chair asked for a vote and, upon motion duly made and seconded, it was unanimously
VOTED:  That the Board of Directors of MassDevelopment approves the $2,740,000 charter school guarantee for KIPP Boston Fund, Inc., subject to the terms of the memorandum and vote dated February 12, 2015, attached and part of the minutes of this meeting.

There being no further business before either the MassDevelopment or M/SBRC Board, upon motion duly made and seconded, the meeting of each was adjourned at 12:07 p.m.
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